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during the digital processing, Service NSW relied on customer declaration to make payments to 

customers prioritizing speed during this difficult time. 

• In your application, you indicated ‘yes’ to the question ‘was your business’ national aggregated 

annual turnover between $30,000 and $75,000 for the year ended 30 June 2020’. However, 

sufficient evidence was not provided to demonstrate that your business Nature Trail had an 

Aggregated Annual Turnover of more than $30,000 and less than $75,000 for the year ended 30 

June 2020, under clause 3.3 of the 2021 COVID-19 MBG – Terms and Conditions.  

• At the time of application, you supplied Proof of Income as a supporting document in the form of 

a handwritten Trust Tax Return for the 2020 FY indicating that your business earned $6,841. 

• Upon initiation of the compliance audit process, you were then given an opportunity to provide 

missing evidence to support your declarations. Other documents supplied at the time of the 

compliance audit did not comply with evidence criteria under sections 3.8 to 3.17. 

• It was noted that your business had not been operating for the full year to 30 June 2020. The 

2021 COVID-19 micro-business grant – Guidelines include Alternative Circumstances (6.8) 

‘businesses not operating for the full year to 30 June 2020 (e.g. new businesses)’ and state that 

‘Businesses in these circumstances should contact Service NSW to determine if an alternate 

comparison period, or alternative supporting evidence, can be applied’ and Attachment C states 

‘Businesses applying for the Micro-business Grant must show the equivalent of more than 

$30,000 and less than $75,000 in annual turnover.’ ‘If a business is unable to demonstrate 

turnover for a full year, a shorter period can be accepted provided that shorter period is 

representative of the “normal operating environment” of the business. The turnover for this 

shorter period will be annualised to get an equivalent annual turnover figure for the business.’ 

• Service NSW did not finalise your compliance audit and waived the debt on Hardship grounds. 

• Service NSW has acknowledged that the initial communications sent to you emphasised the 

outcomes of non-compliance to providing evidence as a focus and therefore are able to issue an 

apology letter to you. Service NSW have also acknowledged that this audit was a fast-paced 

program development, and they had opportunities for learning along the way, and they are 

happy to offer you an apology letter to explain these changes. 

• On 28 February 2025, Service NSW provided confirmation to our office that they have issued you 

an apology letter for your experiences with Service NSW. 

We will not take further action on your complaint 

We have considered the information provided by you, as well as the information provided by Service 

NSW in response to our inquiries (as outlined above). 

The available information indicates that you did not provide sufficient evidence to support your eligibility 

for the COVID-19 MBG in accordance with the 2021 COVID-19 MBG – Guidelines and Terms and 

Conditions. Despite this, our office acknowledges that Service NSW’s practices throughout their 

compliance review could be considered unreasonable. However, we have assessed that Service NSW 

have since taken the necessary corrective action in relation to your particular matter. 




